
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING 

 

 The regular meeting of the Baxley City Council was held on June 13, 2018, at 8:30 a.m., 

with the following members present: Mayor Tim Varnadore; Mayor Pro Tem Esco Hall, Jr.; 

Councilmembers:  Betty Livingston, Mickey Bass, Pat Williams, Adam Thomas, and Santina 

Fryer.   

 

Other city officials present were:  Reid Lovett, City Manager; Reba Cash, City Clerk; Alex 

Johnson, City Attorney; and Chief of Police James L. Godfrey.  

 

 William Gardner representing the Baxley News Banner was present. 

 

 Marsha Thomas, Clerk of Superior Court swore in newly elected council member for 

District # 1, Ms. Santina M. Fryer.  Ms. Fryer is filling the unexpired term of George Skipper who 

passed away December 19, 2017.  

 

 Mayor Varnadore and other councilmembers welcomed Ms. Fryer to the Baxley City 

Council. 

 

 Rev. Robbie Tomberlin gave the invocation. 

 

 Councilwoman Livingston made a motion approving the minutes of the Regular Council 

meeting of May 23, 2018, at 8:30 a.m.  This motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Hall and 

carried unanimously.   

 

 Councilman Bass made a motion approving the 2019 Budget Calendar as presented.  This 

motion was seconded by Councilman Thomas and carried unanimously. 

  

Mayor’s Report 

1. Mayor Varnadore attended the Board of Health quarterly budget meeting. 

2. Mayor Varnadore attended and spoke at St. Johns Church of God in Christ 

 

Council’s Report 

1. Mayor Pro Tem Hall announced that he is now the Chairman of the Concerted Services. 

2. Councilwoman Fryer remarked she’s excited to be here and she’s looking forward to her 

time serving District #1. 

 

City Manager’s Report  

 

1. City Manager Lovett attended a pre-construction meeting at the Airport with Croy 

Engineering concerning the Ag Apron project and updated the council that it was the 

recommendation of Croy engineering to have a flexible Notice to Proceed date due to the 

current wet conditions of the area. 

2. City Manager Lovett updated the Mayor and Council on the Fair Street project and the 

construction plans moving forward. 

3. City Manager Lovett also informed the Council that we will be advertising for an 

Equipment Operator position for Public Works. 

 

 



There being no further business, Mayor Varnadore declared the meeting adjourned.  

 

 

 

______________________ 

 City Clerk          

 

                                          

  

 

 


